[image: image1]
[image: image2.jpg]




At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 26 July 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
 


Mr  N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)







Mr   I Baird







Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore

Mr   T Hale


Mrs N Holloway

  Mr   B Thompson






Miss A Lapington 

(Town Clerk) 






Mr    A Clarke 

     (Minute Taker)
   
Also present was PCSO Jones
In the absence of the Mayor, the meeting was Chaired by the Deputy Mayor, Mr Penny.
Public Forum 
No members of the public were present and no issues were raised.
The public forum closed at 7.01
57.
 To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllrs Allaway-Martin, Ball, Kay, Lusty and Whittington, GCC Cllr McMahon, DC Cllr James and PC Sterry.
58.
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in Agenda item 64. 
59.
 To allow dispensation requests 
There were no dispensation requests
60.  To approve the minutes of the meetings held on 28 June and 7 July 2016
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Thompson

Seconded: Cllr Holloway
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 7 July 2016 be accepted.





Proposed: Cllr Holloway

Seconded: Cllr Thompson
On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.
61.  Matters arising from the meetings held on 28 June and 7 July 2016

There were no matters arising.

62.
 To hear the report from the Police
The Councillors noted the report from PCSO Jones.  He said reported crime had remained the same in Coleford Central over the last month.  There had however been a sharp rise in Coleford East although there appeared to be no obvious pattern or trend in this.
Cllr Hale commented on a spate of reports of concern for safety at the Almshouses.  PCSO Jones said there was no specific cause for this and could be for a number of reasons.
Cllr C Elsmore noted several reports relating to animals at the Drybridge Veterinary Clinic.  PCSO Jones said that these would have been routine notifications of lost dogs being handed in.

Cllr Elsmore asked if there appeared to be any trend connected to car thefts.  PCSO Jones said there was none that he was aware of.

Cllr Penny asked if any incidents had been reported relating to the recent Coleford Music Festival.  PCSO Jones said no major incidents had been reported.

The Deputy Mayor thanked PCSO Jones for his report and he left the meeting at 7.10pm.

63.
 To note reports from County and District Councillors 
There were no reports from County Councillors.
Cllr C Elsmore said there had recently been a full District Council meeting which had provided an update on a range of issues.  A major concern was the proposals for further cuts to bus services.  Cllr Elsmore said those most affected were likely to be those dependent on public transport especially in the more rural areas.  Discussions were being held with the parties concerned.

64.
 To agree payments 
Cllr Penny left the meeting at 7.10pm.

Councillors noted the list of payments for July 2016 presented by the Clerk.  She said the payment to Smiths Gloucester Ltd of £540 had already been approved and paid and should therefore be removed from the list.  Subject to this amendment it was proposed that the payments should be approved.




Proposed: Cllr Holloway
Seconded Cllr Hale

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 7.15pm.

It was proposed that Cllr Penny act as the release officer for the July payments on the BACS system.





Proposed: Cllr Hale
Seconded Cllr Baird 


On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

65.
 To agree petty cash payments
Councillors noted the list of petty cash payments for the month of July 2016.
It was proposed that the payments be accepted.





Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded Cllr C Elsmore 




On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

66.  To note the cash book and bank reconciliation

Councillors noted the cash book and bank reconciliation for July 2016.
67.  To note the monthly budget figures
Councillors noted the monthly budget figures for July 2016.
68.  To agree delegated powers for Finance and Office Committee for August 2016


It was proposed that, for the month of August 2016, the Finance and Office Committee should be given delegated powers to agree the month’s payments, decide the grant applications, manage the recruitment process and any other urgent business which may arise.




Proposed: Cllr Thompson

Seconded Cllr E Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

69.
To agree a representative on the West Dean & Coleford Regeneration Board
It was proposed to add Cllr E Elsmore as a Council’s representative to the West Dean and Coleford Regeneration Board.





 Proposed: Cllr Thompson

Seconded Cllr E Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr C Elsmore said he would also attend the Board meetings as a District Councillor representative.

70.  To appoint an additional in-house auditor

It was proposed that Cllr Thompson be appointed as an additional in-house auditor.





Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded Cllr Holloway

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously. 
71.  To agree the final total of the Mayor’s charity fund 2015-2016
The Clerk said that the Mayor’s Charity fund stood at £5298.97 and was currently held in the general reserve.  It would be moved back into the budget at the end of the financial year.
It was proposed that the Council should round up the Mayor’s Charity fund to £5,500.





Proposed:  Cllr Holloway

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore 
72.  To agree the annual risk assessment

Councillors noted the Annual Risk Assessment which was presented by Cllr Holloway.  It was proposed that the Risk Assessment be agreed and signed by the Deputy Mayor and Clerk.





Proposed:  Cllr Holloway

Seconded:  Cllr Baird 

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

73.  To agree the recommendations of the Events and Marketing Committee

The Council noted the recommendations of the Events and Marketing Committee presented by Cllr Penny.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.





Proposed:  Cllr Penny


Seconded:  Cllr Thompson 
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

74.  To agree the recommendations of the Amenities Committee 

Councillors noted the recommendations made by the Amenities Committee presented by Cllr Holloway.  She thanked Cllr Thompson for his assistance in analysing the surveyors report on the Clock Tower.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.






Proposed:  Cllr Holloway

Seconded:  Cllr Thompson
On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.
Cllr C Elsmore suggested that the fees paid by the football club should be reviewed to be more in line with full cost recovery.  Cllr Penny said a new contract was being negotiated with the football club and this would include a fee increase.  Although this would not cover full costs, it was intended to carry out a more thorough review when time permits.
75.  To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee

Councillors noted the recommendations made by the Finance and Office Committee presented by Cllr Penny.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted. 





Proposed:  Cllr Penny

Seconded:  Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

76.
To note the decisions of the Planning Committee
The decisions of the Planning Committee meetings held on 28 June and 12 July 2016 were noted.
77.
To receive an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School
The Clerk reported that there had been no significant developments since the last Council meeting.
78.  To note the report from the Coleford Twinning Association

Councillors noted the report from Cllr Baird.  He said three members of the St Hilaire de Reiz twinning committee had visited Coleford recently and had been very impressed.  It had been a good start to the twinning process.  He and Cllr Penny will be paying a return visit to St Hilaire de Reiz in August for the official signing of the twinning agreement.  Cllr Baird said he had been appointed as Chair of the Coleford Twinning Association which had just been set up.  He suggested that a presentation could be made in the near future to the Coleford Business Association.  He invited Councillors to contribute suggestions for future events related to twinning.
79.  To note the minutes and receive a report from the NDP Steering Group

Councillors noted the report from Cllr Baird.  He said the Steering Group had gone out to raise awareness among a wider age range within the community.  He said further development sites may come forward in Coleford which may delay the finalisation of the NDP.  However he still hoped to have the plan substantially completed by the end of the year.
80.  To note reports from members
Cllr Penny said he had been involved with the following events:
1 July



Installation of aerial for Wimbledon Big Screen

1-2 July

French market

3 July



Putting up signage for Big Screen

4 July



Meeting at Forest Hills re Golf Day

5 July



Coleford Business Association

8 July



Start of Charity Golf Day

9-10 July

Wimbledon Big Screen

14-18 July
Coleford Music Festival

22-25 July 
Visitors from St. Hilaire de Riez
Cllr Hale (Town and District Councilllor)said he had been in attendance at the following events in July;



British Legion (Clock Tower)


2nd



Clean for the Queen. Lydney Park run


4 & 5th

FOD Road Safety Meeting, Cabinet and Health Forum


6 & 7th

Clearwell School Garden Party and Multi Agency Domestic Abuse


9th & 12th

Veg out Zone, Newent and FOD Planning


13th



Jenny Bowker (GCC), Community Safety Partnership, Clean for the Queen, 







Redmarley

16th & 19th
Lydney Fete and Forest Forum 

20th & 21st
Locality Reference Group and Transport Meeting (GCC)


22nd & 25th
Chill out Zone, Newent (Youth), Coleford Area Partnership


28th



Cabinet


Cllr Thompson said he had been involved with the following events 
1-2 July

French Market

Various

Assisting with CBA

Various

Risk Assessment report

22-25 July
Visitors from St. Hilaire de Reiz
Cllr Thompson said he had visited Chipping Norton as part of the Market Towns initiative.  He had been very impressed with the way in which a Town App for visitors had been produced as well as the provision of free WiFi in the town.

Cllr Holloway said she had had the following involvement during the month:

Sausage and Ale Day

Wimbledon Saturday

Mayor’s Golf Day

Coleford Music Festival Stewards’ meeting

In-office Risk Assessment preparation

Coleford Music Festival (5 days)

Christmas Lights meeting

Staff Interview meeting

Business Association meeting

Visitors from St. Hilaire de Reiz
Cllr E Elsmore said she had been involved with the following events:
1 July


Commemoration of the Battle of the Somme

1 July


Visit to Chipping Norton

4 July


Twinning meeting

7th July
Market Towns AGM, Tewkesbury

18 July
West Dean Regeneration meeting

Gateway planters, orders of seeds and bulbs

Cllr C Elsmore said he had also been involved in the following:
29-30 June
NDP meeting

10 July 
 
“One Day in Broadwell”
12 July

NDP meeting

20 July

GCC Transport

21 July

GCC Integrated Transport

21 July

NDP Meeting 
Cllr Baird said he had attended the following events:

29 June

NDP meeting

1 July



French Market

4 July



Coleford Twinning launch meeting

11 July

Coleford Twinning Steering Group meeting

14 – 18 July
Stewarding Coleford Music Festival

21 July

NDP meeting

22-23 July
Visitors from St. Hilaire de Reiz
81.
To note the Clerk’s Report  

Councillors noted the Clerk’s report.  In addition she said:
· A design for a bench in the Bells Memorial Garden had been commissioned

· WiFi for Coleford appeared to be expensive but this was being reviewed following information gained from Chipping Norton

· The new fence panels had been erected in the cemetery removed and weeds dealt with

82.

To note correspondence

Councillors noted the correspondence list for the month of July. Cllr C Elsmore commented that a meeting should be called soon to discuss safety at the Mill End Crossroads.
The public Council business closed at 8.20pm and the Council moved into Committee.

In Committee

Delegated powers for Bells Working Group
Councillors noted and debated the report produced by Cllr Holloway.  After discussion it was proposed that the minimum number of members to form a quorum for a meeting of the Bells Working Group should be 5.  In addition the number of members of the group should be increased.



Proposed:  Cllr Holloway


Seconded:  Cllr Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Finance and Office Committee

Councillors noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.




Proposed:  Cllr Penny



Seconded:  Cllr Holloway 
The meeting closed at 8.33pm.
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